
New Members

Steven Furr, KC1UXR; Anthony 
O'Brien; Mike Balestri, KC1SEU; 
Thomas Lopes, KC1UHY; Jeffrey 
Auer, KC1VEO; Brandon Johannes, 
KC1VEV; Adam Nyzio, N1NYZ; 
Alexander Sepko, KC1VHP; Jerry 
Sambrook

Join us to see your name here!

ZERO BEAT
Our 76th Year as an ARRL Affiliated Club

October 2024

From the Assistant Editor:
Here I am, still playing the Sorcerer's 

Apprentice, editing the newsletter while Ken grinds 
through his house-moving adventure. This month, I 
decided to switch to using a very powerful Open 
Source page layout application called Scribus. If 
you've spent any time around Open Source 
software, you know that "very powerful" usually 
correlates with "very steep learning curve," and 
Scribus certainly fits that pattern. It does help me 
create a more consistent layout, though, and 
learning to use it has given me even more respect 
for the magic Ken works each month.

This issue is a little thinner than the previous 
one, but I pulled together a few items that should 
be of interest. In addition to my usual President's 
column, there's some information about the 
upcoming YJ0VV Vanuatu DXpedition that HCRA 
member Nick Maslon, K1NZ/YJ0NZ will be on. See 
the article for all the details. Members are also 
advertising some cool stuff for sale, and we have 
some local ham radio news and upcoming events. 
Enjoy.

73 de Alan, AB1XW

October 4th Meeting
October's speaker will be our own Jeffrey Bail (NT1K), who's been working with CNC 
machinery for over 20 years professionally. He'll discuss 3D printing and how it applies to 
amateur radio, including the history of 3D printing, types of consumer printers, typical 
processes, applications related to amateur radio, what to look out for, and recommendations 
based on the current market. It's a must-attend if you're interested in this amazing technology.
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Upcoming Meetings

September 6, 2024
In September, we heard all about AREDN™, the Amateur 
Radio Emergency Data Network, in an excellent 
presentation by Orv Beach, W6BI.

October 4, 2024
HCRA member Jeff Bail, NT1K, will talk about 3D printing 
for ham radio projects. Need a case for that nifty new thing 
you built? Print one! Jeff will tell us how.

November 1, 2024
Our annual auction is back! Bring ham radio gear or 
accessories to sell, and get a good price on that thing 
you've been looking for. NO computers, monitors, etc.

December 6, 2024
Time for the annual HCRA holiday party, venue TBD. 
Come join us for a night of good food, good friends, and 
fun. Watch for more details soon.

January 3, 2025
As the chill of winter grips our area, Nick Maslon, K1NZ, 
will tell us about his DXpedition to the South Pacific nation 
of Vanuatu. Hear about palm trees, coconuts, and pileups.

February 7, 2025
Do those hills near your house affect your HF signal, and 
what can you do to improve it? Ken Miller, WB1DX, will tell 
us all about terrain analysis for DXing.

March 7, 2025
TBA

April 11, 2025
April is our "Show and Tell" meeting. Bring whatever radio-
related project you've been working on, show it off, and 
hear what other club members have been doing.

May 2, 2025
TBA

June 6, 2025
Field Day, Elections, and more! June's meeting is when 
we make final preparations for Field Day, elect the Board 
for next year, and get ready for our summer hiatus.
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From the President's Desk
Ham never goes bad Alan Dove, AB1XW

A little-known side-effect of becoming 
President of a ham radio club is that people 

start contacting you out of the blue when they're 
trying to get rid of communication-related stuff. 
In just the past month, I've retrieved an armload 
of radios and accessories from a former ham who 
can't get on the air from his current home, 
redirected another person looking to sell a rack of 
repeater equipment whose owner became a Silent 
Key, and acquired a pile of commercial-grade IP 
phones from a local ham who works in IT. 

I'm not keeping any of this stuff myself, of 
course. Anything easily sellable is going into a 
stack in my basement, where it awaits the 
November HCRA auction. All proceeds from 
those sales will go directly to the club. Other 
things are going out for free to any club member 
who wants them. That includes the IP phones I 
recently advertised on the email reflector, and the 
old Yaesu FR-101 receiver I left on the table at 
the September meeting with a "Free" sign on it. 
By the way, thank you to whoever took that home 
- I have way too many projects already without 
adding a receiver restoration to the list.

My dad, Tom Dove, K3ORC, also 
dropped off a bunch of old technology that he'd 
recently cleared out of his basement. It's mostly 
computers and related devices, but there's also 
some ham gear in there. What's struck me most in 
going through those items is how well the ham 
radio equipment has aged, compared to the 
consumer devices. A couple of packet TNCs from 
the '90s could go right back on the air. The Palm 
Pilot from the same time period is useless now.

That's because planned obsolescence is 
the core of the consumer technology business, but 
in ham radio culture the concept doesn't exist. We 
use our equipment until it falls apart, then put it 

back together again. Even if you personally like to 
buy a new rig every few years, you've probably 
noticed that there's a thriving market for your old 
radio gear. I haven't decided to sell those TNCs 
just yet, but if I do, I know someone will buy 
them in a heartbeat. Meanwhile, that old Palm 
Pilot is just another piece of e-waste. Maybe what 
the world needs is more hams and fewer 
"consumers."

But what if you're trying to fix some old 
piece of gear and a necessary part isn't 
manufactured anymore? Maybe you could just 
print it. At this month's meeting, HCRA member 
Jeff Bail, NT1K, will walk us through 3D printing 
for ham radio projects. Jeff's been using 3D 
printers and CNC machines professionally for 
years, so he knows the topic well. Whether you're 
already using your own printer or, like me, still 
trying to decide whether to take the leap and buy 
one, it should be a great talk.



ZERO BEAT October 2024 Page 4

From the President's Desk
(continued) Alan Dove, AB1XW

The week after the meeting, on October 
12, HCRA Vice President Ez Morales, W1AEZ, 
is organizing a club cookout and casual radio 
operating session at School Street Park in 
Agawam. This was a big hit last year, and it looks 
like it's becoming another fun HCRA tradition. 
While School Street isn't an official POTA entity, 
we can still set up some radios and get on the air 
for some QSOs. Come on out and join us.

If you're not on the HCRA Groups.io 
reflector, please sign up. We're using it as a 
general place to discuss club activities between 
meetings. If you prefer to limit the number of 
emails you receive, you can set your account to 
"Digest" mode, which will combine several 
postings into a single email for you to look at 
whenever you like. One of the things we've been 
discussing lately is where to hold our annual 
holiday dinner in December. Currently, the 
prevailing opinion is that we should do it 
somewhere other than the Steaming Tender, 
perhaps as a potluck or catered event at a 
resonably priced local venue. Please chime in 
with your opinions and ideas, because we'll be 
making this decision very soon.

Soon, it'll be time for indoor winter 
projects, and the Board has been discussing 
another group kit building session. We haven't 
decided what kind of kit to get. What do you 
think? Do you want to build a CW touch key, a 
QRP transceiver, an AREDN node, or something 
else? We're hoping to decide on the project soon, 
so we can order the parts and schedule the 
building session.

I've already mentioned the November 
auction in passing, but that's definitely a meeting 
you don't want to miss. Whether you're clearing 
out equipment you don't use anymore, shopping 

for something else, or just curious about what will 
turn up, it's always an interesting event. 
Remember, no computers, monitors, or computer 
parts are allowed, only ham radio and related 
items. Ten percent of the proceeds from each sale 
goes to the club, which helps us fund our many 
activities throughout the year.

Speaking of funding, we have a new 
Treasurer! Michael Kotarba, KB1WAM, has 
stepped up to take the position. Our current 
Treasurer, George Collins, KC1V, is orienting 
Michael to the duties of the position now. Thank 
you, Michael, for stepping up, and thank you, 
George, for doing a great job on the Board over 
the years.

We've also found a new home for the 
club's cargo trailer. Harold Woering, N1FTP, has 
volunteered to keep it on his property, so it'll be 
moving there sometime soon. Thanks very much, 
Harold!

That's all for now. Enjoy the rest of this 
issue of Zero Beat, and I look forward to seeing 
everyone at the meeting on the 4th.

73 de Alan, AB1XW
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mailto:N1ZN@arrl.net
mailto:jbee@qsradio.com
https://www.qsradio.com/
http://www.kjielectronics.com/
http://www.hamsource.com/
http://www.w1nrg.com/
http://www.w1nrg.com/activities/nutmeg-hamfest/
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YJ0VV Vanuatu DXpedition
HCRA member on board! The YJ0VV Team

Four hams are packing over 500 pounds of 
equipment in suitcases and making their final 

plans for a DXpedition to 
Vanuatu, a small island 
nation between Australia 
and Fiji. Expect to hear 
them on the air as YJ0VV 
from October 16 through 
October 29. The group will 
be operating two high 
power stations with a 
choice of seven antennas. 
On Clublog's Most Wanted 
DX list, Vanuatu is #83 on 
phone and #115 overall, so the pileups should be 
significant but still accessible to many hams. 

The DXpedition plans to take a Flex 6700, 
Yaesu FT-891, Icom IC-7100 and IC-7300 
transceivers, two amplifiers, a BuddiHex 6-20m 
beam antenna, four 40m verticals, a DX 
Commander Expedition vertical, 10-160 wire to 
be rigged as an inverted V, and a 160m loaded 
longwire. They'll be logging with N1MM+ 
software.

Planning for this DXpedition started in 
2022 with the intention to concentrate on SSB 
and participate in the 2024 CQ WW SSB Contest 
on October 26-27, as a high power multi-two 
entry. The group's goal is 40,000 contacts during 
the contest, which would be a decent showing. In 
addition to operating the contest and as a DX 
station, they will also have the opportunity to 
activate several POTA and IOTA locations in the 
area. The main base of operations will be a luxury 
villa about 15km from Port Vila, on Efate Island. 

The hams are John Schroeder, K4QQG, 
from Hilton Head, SC; Nick Maslon, K1NZ / 
YJ0NZ, from Monson, MA; William “Savo” 

Savocool, K2SAV / YJ0SA from Schenectacy, 
NY; and Van Herridge, the team leader, N4VGE / 

YJ0VV from Charleston, SC. 
The QSL Manager is Nathan 
Wood, K4NHW, who will 
oversee live uploads to 
Clublog and coordinate QSL 
cards.

There is room for one or 
two more hams in their 
luxury villa, which is located 
on a South Pacific beach. If 
interested please contact Van 
Herridge, N4VGE, as soon 

as possible at vanherridge@gmail.com.
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For Sale

From Harold, N1FTP

Heathkit RF Generator (Laboratory Generator) $80.00 
Heathkit VTVM $30.00 
Heathkit Audio Generator $50.00 
Heathkit DX­35 w/VF­1 and separate PS for VF­1 $90.00 
Hammarlund HQ­129A $90.00 
Hammarlund HQ­110 $90.00 
Drake R4­C/T­4XC/MS­4 $500 

All items are in working condition. All units come with manuals. The Drake also comes with 
manuals and 2 sets of cables and has all 3 filters installed. 

I can be reached at N1FTP@yahoo.com. Thank­you, Harold de N1FTP

From Larry, W1AST

Kenwood TS-480SAT

Remote head standard. 160-6m at 100 watts. Buttons 
backlit for easy night operation. Built in antenna tuner. 
Rig easy to remote. Beautful Kenwood audio. Mic, 
power cord, manuals and original box included. Big, 
easy to read display.

For Sale at: $550.00

More info:  https://www.kenwood.com/usa/com/amateur/ts-480sat/

Contact: Larry, W1AST
W1AST@arrl.net

Ham globally, buy locally

https://www.kenwood.com/usa/com/amateur/ts-480sat
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Join or Renew your ARRL Membership through HCRA!
We earn a commission for memberships and renewals processed through the club. Please 
fill out the form and mail it to Hampden County Radio Association, PO Box 562, 
Agawam, MA 01001. DO NOT send it directly to the ARRL, or we don't get the 
commission. 

https://www.arrl.org/files/file/Membership/Club%20Commission/ARRL%20Membership%20Application%20CLUB%20rev%20Jan%202024.pdf
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HCRA Stuff
HCRA is an ARRL Special Service Club

Groups.io and HCRA.org

In between Zero Beat issues, keep up with what's going on in the club by visiting our web 
site at:

hcra.org

We also discuss club activities and ham radio in general on our email reflector. Sign up by 
visiting:

groups.io/g/hcra

HCRA Member Outgoing QSL Service

Outgoing cards from members are sent to the ARRL Outgoing QSL Bureau quarterly: 
January 15th, April 15th, June 15th, and September 15th. For details, visit:

hcra.org/dx­qsl

Or contact Paul, NF1G at:
paulkelliher@comcast.net

Zero Beat Ads

If you have radios or other ham-related gear you'd like to sell or trade, or if you're 
searching for something, you can list it right here in Zero Beat at no charge. To submit ads, 
simply send an email to Ken:
kd1ku@arrl.net

Include a brief description of the item or items, a way for people to contact you, and your 
asking price.

https://hcra.org
https://groups.io/g/hcra
https://hcra.org/dx-qsl
mailto:paulkelliher@comcast.net
mailto:kd1ku@arrl.net
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Dots and Dashes
Stuff that doesn't fit anywhere else

Join Brown Baggers for Lunch

"Brown Baggers" is a friendly lunch get-together held on the first and third Wednesdays of each 
month, for the benefit of all HCRA members. It's held at the Munich Haus Restaurant, 13 Center 
St. in Chicopee Center, across from City Hall, at 12:00 noon local time. Enjoy lunch, conversation, 
and camaraderie with your fellow hams!

NTS Training on Zoom

Interested in the National Traffic System and Traffic Handling? On Monday, October 14 at 
19:00 local time, the WMA Section is hosting an online training session for new NTS 
operators.

WMA Section Manager Ray, AA1SE, along with Marcia, KW1U, the EMA, WMA and RI 
Section Traffic Manager, Bob, KC1KVY, and Shawn N1CVO, will provide training on proper 
handling of NTS traffic and net participation, through a combination of videos and open 
discussion. All hams are welcome; come get started in a century-old aspect of the hobby! 
Email Ray AA1SE at aa1se@arrl.net with questions. Log into the session here:

Time: Oct 14, 2024 07:00 PM Eastern Time (US and Canada)
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86391167095?
pwd=EE7QXsDKRQPqzlUgZxc4HUfk27Ja9Z.1
Meeting ID: 863 9116 7095
Passcode: 346199

Major Upcoming Contests and State QSO Parties

October 5-6: California QSO Party
October 12-13: Nevada, Arizona, Pennsylvania, and South Dakota QSO Parties
October 19-21: New York and Illinois QSO Parties
October 26-27: CQ Worldwide DX Contest, SSB

(click this box for a complete monthly contest calendar)

https://munichhaus.com/
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86391167095?pwd=EE7QXsDKRQPqzlUgZxc4HUfk27Ja9Z.1
https://www.contestcalendar.com/fivewkcal.html
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https://nediv.arrl.org/rfi-troubleshooting-guide
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